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An Ordinary Meeting of the Caerphilly Town Council will be held at the Twyn Community Centre on Monday 16th September at 6.30 p.m. 

Presentation on Summer Sports Scheme – Sport Caerphilly Sean Davies.
Any Member requiring further information on any item should contact me before the Meeting.

Phil Davy
TOWN CLERK

A  G  E  N  D  A

1.
To note Members’ attendance and to receive any apologies for absence.

2.
Declarations of Interest in any item.

3. To receive and if thought fit to confirm the Minutes of the Ordinary Council Meeting held on Monday 15th July 2019.
.

4. Matters arising from the Minutes if not covered by the Agenda.

5.

COMMUNITY SAFETY MATTERS

6.

TOWN MAYOR’S DIARY

7.

ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS
8.

TOWN CLERK'S REPORTS



8.1
Q1 Budget Monitoring.



8.2
Events Working Group.






8.3
Replacement of Multi Function Printer.
9.

PLANNING MATTERS (see list attached)

10.

PAYMENTS AND FINANCIAL MATTERS


10.1
List of Payments.



10.2
Bank Account Balances.


10.3
Application for Financial Assistance
11.

CORRESPONDENCE



11.1
Change to bus route 25.

12.

NOTICE OF MOTION
13.

MEMBER REQUESTS FOR FUTURE REPORTS
Phil Davy








      
  Councillor












  Mike Prew

MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING OF THE CAERPHILLY TOWN 

COUNCIL HELD AT THE TWYN COMMUNITY CENTRE

 ON MONDAY 15TH JULY 2019

Present:

Councillors P J Bevan, J Grenfell, M Prew, S Hodder, S Morgan, J Fussell, R Bidgood

Apologies:

Councillors C Elsbury, S Kent, J Hibbert, H Jackson, J Pritchard

In Attendance:

P G Davy, Town Clerk

URGENT ITEM 

The Mayor agreed to include an additional item at 10.4 Concessionary Hire of Caerphilly Castle to enable the applicant to confirm arrangements with Cadw.

35 
MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY TOWN COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 17TH JUNE 2019

Minutes of the Ordinary Town Council Meeting held on Monday 17th June 2019 were received, confirmed, and signed.

36 
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.

37
COMMUNITY SAFETY MATTERS

Concerns were raised about the number of people gathering outside the Cwtch public house during both daytime and evening on the pavement and road causing an obstruction to pedestrians and traffic. Various orders were discussed and it was agreed to request CCBC to 

investigate coordinated action to address the problem.

Complaints have been received about the lack of response when calling 101 relating to a particular problem property in Bron Rhiw Avenue. 

There are parking problems occurring at the junction of Porset Drive and Brynnau Road causing access difficulties for residents.

Councillor S Hodder arrived at 6.33pm during discussion on community safety.
38 
TOWN MAYOR’S DIARY

The Mayor had attended a number of events and functions:

· Flower Festival displays in the churches.


· Presentation to Velindre fundraiser Kirsty Henderson.

· Church View care home open day.

· 10th Anniversary Concert Caerphilly Community Choir.

· Prize giving at Senghenydd School.

· Judging day Wales in Bloom competition.
39 
ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS

Thanks were recorded to the Caerffili in Bloom group involved in litter picking and weeding around the town centre in readiness for the competition judging. 

The toilets had reopened at Station Terrace.

Complaints had been received about overflowing dog waste bins in Dafydd Williams Park.

It was noted that litter does not get collected after major events at the Castle until after the weekend. 

A number of complaints had been received from residents who had been given parking tickets for using the limited time waiting bays in the town centre. CCBC to be requested for a review of civil parking enforcement in the town centre, the impact on residents and any modifications to the traffic orders.

40 
TOWN CLERK’S REPORTS

1 Newsletter

The newsletter was approved and the quotation of £525 for a print run of 7,500 copies was agreed. The expenditure is authorised under the Local Government Act 1972, section 142. 

2 Replacement of Desktop PCs

The replacement of the desktop PCs in the current financial year was approved and the cost of £1128 to be met from the unrestricted reserves. 

41 
PLANNING MATTERS

The following planning applications were considered and comments made as follows:

19/0330/NOTA – no objections

19/0380/CLPU – no objections

19/0479/FULL – no objections

19/0506/FULL – no objections

19/0532/CLPU – no objections

19/0371/ADV – no objections

19/0535/FULL – no objections

19/0559/FULL – no objections

19/0564/FULL – no objections

19/0570/TPO – no objections

Councillor J Fussell declared an interest and took no part in the discussion or decision making on any of the applications.

42 
PAYMENTS AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

1

List of payments were noted and approved

2 
Bank account balances were noted

3 
Applications for financial assistance


1 3rd Caerphilly (St Martin’s) Guides 

A grant of £150 was approved. Expenditure authorised under the Local Government Act 1972, section 137.

2 Gwent Police

Sponsorship for the open day of £250 was approved. Expenditure authorised under the Local Government Act 1972, section 145.

3 Shelter Cymru

A grant of £100 was approved. Expenditure authorised under the Local Government Act 1972, section 142.
4 
Concessionary Hire of Caerphilly Castle

The concessionary hire for the charity fundraising event for Caerphilly children’s centre was approved and the Town Council will meet the cost of the hire fee. Note the hirer will be responsible for paying the hire fee direct to Cadw and the fee will be reimbursed by way of retrospective grant after the event.

43 
NOTICE OF MOTION

The motion was proposed by Councillor J Grenfell and seconded by Councillor PJ Bevan. The Town Council voted in favour of the motion:

“That this Council supports the campaign for Welsh Independence and the benefits it could bring to local communities in Wales.”
44
CORRESPONDENCE

The response from Transport for Wales in respect of late night transport following events in the town was noted.

45    MEMBER REQUESTS FOR FUTURE REPORTS

There were no requests.

The meeting closed at 7.10pm

Agenda Item 8.1

Report to Town Council – 16th September 2019

Q1 Budget Monitoring (2019/20 Financial Year)

Comparison of actual expenditure to annual estimate (as budget agreed on 21st January 2019) for period 1st April 2019 to 30th June 2019.

Main Budget Heads



Q1 Actual


Annual Estimate

     £




 £

Mayors Allowance



            0



  900

Member Allowances



   450.00

                        1800

Staff Costs




 4810.02


          19300

Travelling expenses




0



  500

Audit Fee




   200.00



  400

Insurance




 1586.94



2000

Office costs




 2285.40



8330

Sponsored Events



 4532.00


          14550


Concessionary Hires




0



2970

Fireworks Display



 5068.40


          15000


Fireworks Charity Donation


            0



4000

Floral Decorations



 5601.50


          12000

Christmas Lights



   261.64


          10533

Caerphilly Lantern Parade



0



8500

Financial Assistance (inc S.137)

 1500.00



6000

Summer Sports Scheme



0



4800

Newsletter





0



 600

Elections





0



     0

Miscellaneous




     39.00


           1050

VAT





  2242.01

TOTALS



           28,576.91


      113,233

Budget for 2019/20
       £113,233

Expenditure to 30.6.19      £28,577 (25% of budget)

Phil Davy

Town Clerk


















 

Agenda Item 8.2
Report to Town Council 16th September 2019

Events Working Group
The notes of the Events Working Group held on 2nd September are attached to the report.

The purpose of the meeting was to discuss operational matters relating to the planning and organisation of the Fireworks Display on 2nd November 2019 and the Christmas Lights Switch On 22nd November 2019.  It is also noted that the Town Council has agreed to meet the cost of the Lantern Parade which will be held on 19th December 2019.  However, the planning and organisation of this event will be undertaken by the events team in Caerphilly County Borough Council.

The Town Council is invited to confirm the various actions outlined.

Phil Davy

Town Clerk

Notes of the Events Working Group held at The Twyn Community Centre on 2nd September 2019 at 6.00pm 

Present: 

Cllrs C Elsbury (Chairperson), P J Bevan, S Kent, J Hibbert, M Prew, H Jackson 
P G Davy (Town Clerk) 

Apologies 

Cllrs J Grenfell, S Hodder, S Morgan, J Fussell, J Pritchard, R Bidgood 

Fireworks Display 2nd November 2019 

1 Cadw Application 

The application for the use of the Castle had been submitted in January 2019. This was followed by the Event Management Plan, Risk Assessment, and Council Insurance, and Pendragon’s Risk Assessment in July 2019. The Event Management Plan assumed the same launch arrangements as the 2018 event. To date there had been no response from Cadw. 

Actions 

Chase Cadw (Town Clerk) 

Contact ATC re Command Tent (Town Clerk) 

Allocation of Fire Spotters on the night (C Elsbury) 

2 Security and safety 

Police had confirmed that arrangements will be similar to 2018. PA system had been booked with Rees Sound and the M/C will be Martin Geraint. 

Actions 

Volunteer stewards registered on the Council’s database will be contacted to confirm availability (Town Clerk) 

Possibility of hiring radios to be investigated (Town Clerk) 

Crowd control barriers to be ordered (Town Clerk) 

Tractor and trailer to be organised (C Elsbury) 

Arrangements to be made for relocation and PAT testing of electric cable (C Elsbury, S Kent, P J Bevan) 

Lorry blockade to be arranged through CCBC (C Elsbury) 
3 Parking and Highway Management 

The arrangements will be the same as 2018 including Bryncenydd Estate and Morgan Jones flats. 

Actions 

Application for road closure at Crescent Road to be submitted to CCBC (Town Clerk) 

Notification to residents and parking permits issued 7 days before event, letter to residents of Heol Trecastell to be changed (Town Clerk) 

Arrangements to be made for temporary car park at YGCR, Pontygwindy Road (P J Bevan) 

4 Welfare 

Order placed for hire of temporary toilets at Crescent Road. Order placed with St John’s Ambulance for first aid cover and paramedic. 

Actions 

CCBC to be requested to keep public toilets at Visitor Centre open to 8.00pm (Town Clerk) 

5 Street Collection 

Street collection permit has been issued for the Mayor’s charities (Velindre Hospital and Caerffili Lions). 

Actions 

Caerffili Lions to be contacted to coordinate collectors as in previous years (Town Clerk) 

Collection buckets to be prepared for event (Town Clerk) 

Collection count to be arranged for am on 4th November 2019 at The Twyn Community Centre (Town Clerk) 

6 Catering 

Actions 

Sayers to be contacted to arrange 4 kiddies rides and catering (Town Clerk) 
Catering for helpers during set up (J Hibbert) 

7 Sponsorship 

To date £600 in sponsorship had been received from BTM, Van, and Aber Valley Community Councils. A response had still to be received from PTECC and Llanbradach Community Councils. 

Actions 

Additional sponsorship to be sought (Members) 

8 Publicity 

This is a well known annual event and paid for publicity is unnecessary. Details about the event are posted on the Town Council website. The event can be promoted by Members through social media, including promoting the collection for the Mayor’s charities. 

9 Litter Clean Up  

 
Volunteers from the Town Council are requested to help with the litter clean up on Sunday 3rd November 2019 

Actions 

CCBC to be approached to provide usual assistance with clean up (Town Clerk) 
 
Christmas Lights 22nd November 2019 

1 Security and safety 

Stewarding of the event undertaken by Town Councillors. Police notified. PA system booked with SMS Audio and M/C will be Steve Kent. 

Actions 

Crowd control barriers to be ordered (Town Clerk) 

2 Parking and Highway Management 

Actions 

Application for Road Closure at The Twyn to be submitted to CCBC (Town Clerk) 
Notification to businesses issued 7 days before event (Town Clerk) 

3 Welfare 

Order placed with St John’s Ambulance for first aid cover. 

Actions 

CCBC to be requested to keep toilets open at Visitor Centre until 8.00pm (Town Clerk) 
  
4 Entertainment 

Actions 

The five primary schools to be approached for school choirs; School Music Service (brass band); and Only Boys Aloud (Town Clerk) 

Selection boxes for performers, and sweets for Santa to distribute to be ordered (Town Clerk) 

5 Coordination with Cadw and Castle Court 

Actions 

Castle Court to be notified of date of switch on (Town Clerk) 
Coordination of events at Castle Court and Castle (if any) (J Fussell) 

6 Sleigh and Santa

 
Actions  

Arrangements for sleigh and Santa (C Elsbury) 

7 Christmas Tree 

Actions 

Quotation to be obtained for Christmas Tree from J S Lee (2018 supplier) (Town Clerk) 
Twyn School to be contacted re Christmas Tree decorations (Town Clerk) 
Arrangements for hanging of decorations on Christmas Tree (S Kent) 

8 Christmas Lights 

20 motifs have been ordered (16 ex hire and 4 new). This will bring stock of useable figurines back to 51. Date of switch on notified to Elsbury Access Platforms and acceptance of quotation for erection of lights and storage for 2019 has been confirmed. 
 
Christmas Lantern Parade 19th December 2019 

The Town Council will be funding the cost of the Lantern Parade in 2019, but the planning and organisation will be undertaken by CCBC. 

Actions 
Liaison with CCBC on lantern making workshops (C Elsbury, J Fussell) 
 
The meeting finished at 7.10pm 
Agenda Item 8.3 

Report to Town Council 16th September 2019 

Replacement of Multi Function Printer (MFP) 

At the Town Council meeting on 15th July 2019 it was agreed to replace the two desktop PCs and upgrade to Windows 10. This decision was taken in light of information received that after January 2020 Microsoft will no longer provide security updates or support PCs running Windows 7.  The new PCs were installed during August but it became apparent during the installation there is an incompatibility between the new PCs and the MFP. IT Services spent a considerable amount of time trying to find work around but without success. It is possible to send print to the MFP from the new PCs but scanned material cannot be received by the PCs. The scanning function is an essential requirement especially when compiling the Council agendas. 

The MFP is six years old and is now an obsolete model. As a discontinued model there is no guarantee that replacement parts will be available if there is breakdown. The MFP was purchased from Digital Systems and the company has advised that a number of clients have experienced problems with older MFPs when upgrading to Windows 10. The MFP is also outside the warranty and maintenance periods agreed at the time of purchase.  

The cost of a new Windows 10 compatible MFP with the same specification as the current printer is £3,500. Alternatively, a 3 year lease would be £106-92 per month, or a 5 year lease would be £69-94 per month. Costs exclude vat. Outright purchase would result in a saving of £349 against a 3 year lease, and a saving of £696 against a 5 year lease. Copying costs are 0.29p black and 2.9p colour. No budget provision has been made to replace the MFP in the current financial year. However, similar to the replacement PCs, it would be possible to fund an outright purchase from the unrestricted reserves if this was preferred to one of the lease options. 

In order that the Town Council has fully compatible IT to function efficiently it is recommended that the MFP is replaced with a new Windows 10 compatible printer and that Members determine whether this be by way of outright purchase or lease terms. 

Phil Davy 

Town Clerk

Agenda Item 9 – Council Meeting 16-09-19

Case Ref. 19/0706/FULL 






Site Area: 322m² 
Location: 
63 Heol Ysgubor Caerphilly CF83 1SR    (UPRN 000043038191) 
Proposal: 
Convert existing loft space into bedroom with rear facing dormer and front facing velux windows
Case Officer: Mr Jacob Cooke  01443 864347  cookej1@caerphilly.gov.uk
Ward: 
St Martins Map Ref: 314497 (E) 186090 (N)   
Community Council: Caerphilly Town Council

 Expected

 Delegated








 Decision Level:

Case Ref. 19/0712/FULL 






Site Area: 349m² 
Location: Tudor House St Martin's Crescent Caerphilly CF83 1ER (UPRN 000043025700)
Proposal: Erect single-storey rear extension 
Case Officer: Mr Jacob Cooke  01443 864347  cookej1@caerphilly.gov.uk 
Ward: St Martins Map Ref: 315064 (E) 186362 (N) 
Community Council: Caerphilly Town Council

 Expected

Delegated 
 Decision Level: 
Agenda Item 10.1

Report to Town Council 16th September 2019

List of Payments

	Cheque No
	Payee
	In Respect Of
	Amount

£

	304046
	M Prew
	Mayors Allowance 1
	225.00

	Internet
	CCBC
	Flyers & Banner

Flower Festival
	392.72

	Direct Debit
	Nest
	Pension (July)
	27.21

	Debit Card
	Seton Ltd
	Gloves & face masks                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       
	68.56

	Debit Card
	Post Office
	Stamps
	142.00

	304047
	3rd Caerphilly

St Martin’s Guides
	Grant
	150.00

	304048
	Shelter Cymru
	Grant
	100.00

	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Telephone
	41.69

	304049
	Octopie Ltd
	Printing Newsletter
	525.00

	Internet
	PG Davy
	Stationery
	9.00

	Internet
	Playworks
	Salaries (August)
	1576.13

	Direct Debit
	Nest
	Pension (August)
	27.21

	Internet
	CCBC
	New PC’s/Monitors
	1255.06

	304051
	Absolute Marquees
	Megaday
	2100.00

	304052
	SWFS Event
	Grant
	120.00


It is recommended that Members note and approve the payments
Agenda Item 10.2

Report to Town Council 16th September 2019

Bank Account Balances

Bank account balances as at 2nd September 2019


Community Direct Plus Account

100.277.52


14 Day Business Select Account

  10.572.89


14 Day Business Select Account

  18.506.96

(Restricted reserves)

Members to note the information.

From: Nigel Winter <Nigel.Winter@stagecoachbus.com>
Date: 14 August 2019 at 10:27:15 BST
To: "Cllr. Fussell, James E" <FUSSEJE@CAERPHILLY.GOV.UK>
Subject: Re: Route 25 changes to service operation
Dear Councillor Fussell, 

During 2017, the service 25 was scrutinised by the Traffic Commissioner for poor punctual performance, this being caused by increasing traffic congestion which in turn increased the bus journey time and made bus timing unpredictable and not as punctual a service as is required.

An outcome from this process was that we increased resources to run the service 25 by 33%.  The alternative was to cut the frequency to hourly, and reduce resources by 33% in order to be able to achieve reliable and punctual service operation on a more sustainable basis taking into account corresponding customer decline.  In hindsight, it would have been more appropriate to reduce the frequency at the time the service was under scrutiny than to try to sustain what we now know is the impossible.  We did carry out a full customer survey at the time in 2018, which identified customer destinations and reasons for travel, along with our ticket machine data we identified few bus users from Caerphilly to Caerphilly Road or Heath hospital, Cardiff.
However, we decided to retain the frequency and bear the additional costs of operation, in the hope that patronage would increase sufficiently [with improved punctual performance] to provide a sustainable service, accepting that the service is never likely to be truly profitable.

During the earlier part of 2019, Stagecoach was awarded the service 86 contract by Cardiff Council.  Service 86 terminates in the area in which service 25 operates.  In order to retain a sustainable Caerphilly to Cardiff via Heath Hospital service, we have amalgamated the two routes, 25 and 86, from 1st September 2019.
We consulted customers of service 25 during 2018 with regard to a routing and frequency change -  the response being that no change was desirable, which is not an uncommon position when consulting on service contraction.  However the survey identified few users on unique routing. We received no helpful suggestions as to alternative service proposals.  Caerphilly County Borough Council were aware of this consultation at the time we carried it out and that service 25 struggles to be sustainable for the reasons explained earlier, a representative of CCBC attended the Traffic Commissioner’s Inquiry in 2017/18, CCBC were aware of the service 25 situation.
Bearing in mind we already know of the volume of patronage and the origin and destination of customers and their reason for travel from survey data, the change from 1stSeptember bears this in mind, whilst retaining the key links to the hospital.  Caerphilly Road in Cardiff already has a significant number of buses serving the area, with customers for Caerphilly from this area being small in number.
We closely consulted with Cardiff Council on this change, as they support the service 86.

We have notified customers and Caerphilly Council of the change well ahead of the 1st September start date.

Whilst I appreciate that the change to service 25 may not be welcome by all customers, we have taken steps to retain a Cardiff – Caerphilly service via Heath Hospital that should be sustainable; noting from our survey data of 2018 reasons for travel and passenger volume by destination.

Service X is not affected by these changes.

For many years, bus operators have been asking for greater bus priority measures to make bus journeys quicker, more efficient and more predictable.  We have pushed for more effective car deterrence measures on bus routes to further help buses.  We are not seeking subsidies – we are seeking investment in bus infrastructure to help us retain the current bus network, grow passengers and improve the passenger experience.

Whilst rail investment is in the billions, bus infrastructure investment remains the poor relation.  Concessionary fare schemes and home-to-school transport are not bus industry investments nor bus company subsidies – they are customer subsidies which I am sure are very welcome by users.

I very much regret that a small number of customers may be inconvenienced by this change.  We can no longer afford to go on running services below direct cost level that have little prospect of growth.  The action we have taken is practical in the circumstances and costs nothing as far as Caerphilly and Cardiff Councils are concerned.

Having invested millions over the years in new buses, new technology, customer payment methods, website and App, it is disappointing that there has not been corresponding investment to help the bus get there quicker and more predictably, by the highway authority, helping to sustain bus services such as the 25.

Our view is that involving Caerphilly Council (and therefore members) sooner is unlikely to of affected the outcome of our decision, at a time when Caerphilly Council is cutting expenditure on passenger transport and introducing new charges to use bus stations, which hit poorly used bus services particularly hard.

We have taken the least worst option with this change to the bus service, retaining an hourly service via the hospital rather than withdrawing the service completely, having sustained a loss-making bus service for over 12 months.

Our passenger survey of 2018 with regard frequency reduction and route change attracted 153 responses. The respondents of the survey are likely to be those most affected by the proposed change, those not affected not having a motivation to respond.

54% of respondents travelled for leisure/shopping/friends reasons, not time critical journeys
Peak time service X from Caerphilly for workers is not affected, no change
93% of respondents board at either Caerphilly or Cardiff,  }
91% of respondents alight at Cardiff or Caerphilly               } Both places are served by an alternative bus ser 26 or the train, and ser 86.
6% of travel is to the Heath Hospital. This connection is retained with service 86 replacing the 25, from Caerphilly. This is c2 customers per hour looking at our patronage data.
Cardiff Bus and NAT serve Caerphilly Road, Llanishen, Cardiff for the Heath Hospital.
Customers travelling from Caerphilly Road, Llanishen, Cardiff for Heath Hospital may travel on Cardiff Bus service 27,28,28A and change onto Stagecoach service 86 at Excalibur Drive (By Sainsbury's) or change buses at Lidl, Station bus stop, Waun-Y-Groes Ave, or travel on ser 27 for the hospital - there are a number of options.
The new routing and frequency of the Caerphilly to Cardiff bus service 86 reflects the derived demand for the former service 25 and the destinations it serves. The passenger numbers for Llanishen to the Heath Hospital are very low at c2 passengers per hour; not sustaining an additional bus to cater for these passenger movements direct, when there are alternatives. Remembering the ser 25 was not sustainable prior to the change in resource in 2018.
We have discussed our plans with Cardiff Council prior to registration of services 25,86 and 86X, who are fully aware of the routing options. They have not sought to replace any part of the service 25 through s63, on socially necessary grounds.
We understand that a small number of customers will be inconvenienced by this change, we believe this affects on average 2 passengers per hour. There are alternative services, destinations continue to be served.
As to which Local Authority this matter rests with is not clear.
Apologises for the lengthy response, hope this is of some assistance?
Yours sincerely
Nigel Winter
Managing Director
Stagecoach in South Wales
1 St David's Road
Cwmbran
Torfaen NP44 1PD
Agenda Item 12

Report to Town Council 16th September 2019
Notice of Motion

The following Notice of Motion has been received from Town Councillor James Pritchard:

“The town council commits to plastic free alternatives and supports Plastic Free Caerphilly in its journey towards plastic free status with Surfers Against Sewage”
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